
STATE OF FLORIDA
COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS

DONALD A. GARREPY,                  EEOC Case No 15D960366

     Petitioner,                    FCHR Case No. 96-1298

v.                                  DOAH Case No. 98-3611

DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL         FCHR Order No. 99-023
PROTECTION,

     Respondent.
_____________________________/

ORDER REMANDING PETITION FOR RELIEF
FROM AN UNLAWFUL EMPLOYMENT PRACTICE

Preliminary Matters

     Petitioner Donald A. Garrepy filed a complaint of
discrimination pursuant to the Florida Civil Rights Act of 1992,
Sections 760.01 - 760.11, Florida Statutes (1995), alleging that
Respondent Department of Environmental Protection, committed an
unlawful employment practice within the meaning of the Florida
Civil Rights Act of 1992 on the basis of retaliation.

     The allegations set forth in the complaint were investigated
and on April 29, 1998, the Executive Director issued a Notice of
Determination finding that there was no reasonable cause to
believe that an unlawful employment practice had occurred.

     Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief from an Unlawful
Employment Practice and the Commission transmitted the case to
the Division of Administrative Hearings for the conduct of a
formal proceeding.

     Prior to the conduct of a formal proceeding, Administrative
Law Judge Daniel M. Kilbride issued a Recommended Order of
Dismissal, dated December 30, 1998.

     Pursuant to notice, public deliberations were held July 29,
1999, by means of Communications Media Technology (namely,
telephone) before this panel of Commissioners. The public access
point for these telephonic deliberations was the Office of the
Florida Commission on Human Relations, 325 John Knox Road,
Building F, Suite 240, Tallahassee, Florida, 32303-4149. At these
deliberations, the Commission panel determined the action to be



taken on the Petition for Relief and Recommended Order of
Dismissal.

Conclusions of Law

     The Administrative Law Judge found that the Notice of
Determination in this matter was issued, by mail to Petitioner,
on April 29, 1998 (Recommended Order, ¶ 4), and that, therefore,
the Petitioner had until June 3, 1998 (35 days after April 29,
1998) to file his Petition for Relief (Recommended Order, ¶ 9 and
¶ 18). The Administrative Law Judge found that the Petition for
Relief was not filed until June 8, 1998 (Recommended Order, ¶ 8),
and concluded that the filing was untimely (Recommended Order, ¶
18). The Administrative Law Judge also found that the Petitioner
mailed the Petition for Relief in a United States Postal Service
"Priority Mail" envelope on May 31, 1998, from Las Vegas, Nevada
(Recommended Order, ¶ 7).

     We conclude that the Administrative Law Judge committed an
error of law in concluding that the Petition for Relief was not
timely filed.

     According to statute, if, as in the instant case, the
Commission determines there is no reasonable cause to believe
that an unlawful employment practice has occurred, and the
complainant wants to pursue the case further, a request for an
administrative hearing by the complainant must be made "within 35
days of the date of determination of reasonable cause" and "[i]f
the aggrieved person does not request an administrative hearing
within the 35 days, the claim will be barred." Section 760.11(7),
Florida Statutes (1997).

     The Commission's rules state that, "Whenever a party has a
right or is required to do some act or take some proceedings
within a prescribed period after the service of a notice or other
paper upon that party and such notice or paper is served by mail,
3 days shall be added to the prescribed period." Fla. Admin. Code
R. 60Y-4.007 ( 2 ) .

     The Commission's rules also state, "When a document is
received by mail, the date of filing shall relate back to the
date of the postmark." Fla. Admin. Code R. 60Y-4.004(1).

     Finally, the Commission's rules also state that in computing
time periods, "[t]he last day of the period so computed shall be
included unless it is a Saturday, Sunday, or legal holiday
observed by the State of Florida, in which event the time period
shall run until the end of the next day which is neither a



Saturday, Sunday, nor legal holiday observed by the State of
Florida." Fla. Admin. Code R. 60Y-4.007(1).

     Applying these provisions to the facts found by the
Administrative Law Judge, we believe that it is possible to
conclude as a matter of law, both, that the Petition for Relief
in this matter was timely filed on May 31, 1998, the day on which
the Administrative Law Judge found that the Petition for Relief
had been mailed, and that the Petition for Relief was timely
filed on Monday, June 8, 1998, the first day that was not a
Saturday, Sunday, or legal holiday observed by the State of
Florida, after Saturday, June 6, 1998, the day on which the
Petition for Relief needed to be filed (three days after June 3,
1998), given that the Notice of Determination was served on the
Petitioner by mail.

     We conclude that the Petition for Relief in this matter was
timely-filed.

Exceptions

     Petitioner filed "Petitioner's Exceptions to Recommended
Order of Dismissal," containing 12 numbered exceptions, each of
which contain subparts.

     Exceptions 4.c, 9.a, and 9.b, appear to argue that, pursuant
to the Commission's rules, when a document is received by mail,
the date of filing shall relate back to the date of the postmark,
and that, therefore, the Petition for Relief was timely filed
since it was found to be mailed on May 31, 1998.

     Exception 11.d makes the argument that the Monday, June 8,
1998, filing of the Petition for Relief was timely, pursuant to
the Commission's rules, based on the three additional days
allowed because of service of the Notice of Determination by
mail, and that the third additional day was June 6, 1998, the
Saturday before June 8, 1998.

     For reasons discussed in the Conclusions of Law section of
this Order, supra, we accept these four exceptions.

     In our view, by accepting the exceptions indicated, supra,
and remanding the matter for further proceedings on the Petition
for Relief, infra, the issues raised by the remaining exceptions
either become moot or become part of further proceedings before
the Administrative Law Judge, and we therefore, reject the
remaining exceptions.



Remand

     This matter is hereby REMANDED to the Administrative Law
Judge for further proceedings on the Petition for Relief
consistent with this Order.

     DONE AND ORDERED this 20th day of August, 1999.
     FOR THE FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS:

_______________________________
Commissioner Whitfield Jenkins,
Panel Chairperson;
Commissioner Sharon Ofuani; and
Commissioner Aristides Sosa




